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Memorandum 
Department of Public Works 
 

 

TO:   Michael O. Geisel, P.E. 
   City Administrator 
 
FROM:  James A. Eckrich, P.E. 
   Public Works Dir. / City Engineer
  
DATE:  February 14, 2024  
  
RE: Bid Protest Procedure  
 

 
On December 5, 2022 the City of Chesterfield City Council approved Resolution 481 

authorizing the submittal of a State ARPA grant to fund sanitary sewer improvements 
along North Outer 40 near the Chesterfield Valley Athletic Complex.  The City’s 
application for a $2,000,000 grant was approved in January of 2023 and we are 

working toward a formal award, as detailed in the attached memorandum from 
Assistant City Engineer Zachary Wolff.  Note that the grant will pay 70% of the 
project costs up to $2,000,000.  The remainder of the construction costs will be paid 

by Gateway Studios, who is developing properties along North Outer 40 in western 
Chesterfield Valley.  Gateway Studios remains responsible for all water, storm sewer, 

and sanitary sewer costs minus the above-referenced grant.  The City of Chesterfield 
is only responsible for bidding / managing the sanitary sewer project (in accordance 
with the grant requirements) and for all construction engineering and inspection 

costs associated with the sanitary sewer project.  We expect the sanitary sewer 
project to be bid later this Spring, and for City Council to consider awarding the 

project in May.  The total estimated construction cost of the sanitary sewer project is 
$4,200,000.
 

An administrative requirement of the ARPA grant program through DNR is that the 
City’s specifications for the project must include bid protest procedures adopted by 
the City prior to bidding the project.  Accordingly, Public Works Staff has worked with 

the City Attorney to draft the attached Resolution containing bid protest procedures.  
This process would only be implemented in the case where a bidder wants to contest 

the award of a project.  I have worked in local government for 25 years and have 
never encountered a bid protest, and any kind of bid protest is NOT expected as part 
of this project. That said, we do have to be prepared and are required to implement 

these procedures prior to publicly bidding this project.   
 

As a reminder this is an important project for the City as it will facilitate 
infrastructure improvements along North Outer 40 near the CVAC.  While this project 
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only includes sanitary sewer facilities, Gateway Studios will also be installing storm 
sewers and water main improvements.  These improvements are specifically 

delineated in the City’s Strategic Plan and will help ensure sufficient and reliable 
utility service at the CVAC.    Should you have questions or require additional 

information regarding this project, please contact me. 
 

 

 
Concurrence: ____________________________________ 

    Jeannette Kelly, Finance Director 

 
 

Action Recommended 
 
This matter should be forwarded to the Finance and Administration Committee of 

City Council.  Should Council concur with Staff’s recommendation, it should 
recommend approval of the attached bid protest procedures Resolution to the full 

City Council.                














































